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Message from your Chairman

Report on 2012 Congress
At the recent congress there was, for the first time, a meeting held for the retired members’ delegates chaired by Geraldine Egan, the Pensions Official.

There were 17 delegates present.  The idea coming from a resolution put to a small committee meeting of Retired Members. 

In a small way it was an important occasion for us.  It recognised that we certainly exist and are here permanently.  It may seem strange but at a previous Congress our right to be able to bring motions was questioned.  In my experience at this Congress our contribution to many of the debates was welcomed.

The real substance of the meeting was to examine the progress that we had made since our meeting of 2011.  We had achieved all of our stated aims, including some that give better information to our branches, for instance the provision of a Retired Members’ section on UCU national website.  The fact that AUT and NATFHE Retired membership was now available in a “joined up” form available to all branch secretaries was to be commended.

Mark Waddup, a UCU full-time official, has a special responsibility to provide us with a discussion document indicating some of the concerns which were raised.

A “thinking point” – do we require a meeting where only RMBs are invited?  Should this occur at main Congress or after the Congress?  Think carefully, the timing is important.
I thoroughly enjoyed Congress.  The last Conference I went to was a long time ago – not quite in the ATTI days.  I am pleased to say the delegates still relish contentious issues and the fringe meetings are as lively as ever!!

Robin King

Newsletter: We are grateful to Geraldine Egan and her team who have agreed to send this newsletter out on our behalf .   If you want to receive this in future can you let me have your details.    We are again using the goodwill of Geraldine as we want to pass on as much as possible to you all.  I am happy to send out by post as well.  
Grace Everson

Thoughts from Lloyd Wilson
Truth, but not the whole truth  and giving anything but the true picture.

In describing any situation it is usually possible pick out one aspect which, whilst true, certainly does not give a  true picture of the situation.  It is possible to do this by accident but I have become convinced that politicians have become addicted to doing this and the present government are experts.  Recently they have constantly repeated that they are looking after pensioners by giving us the largest ever rise in the state pension, of course we know that it has only come about because of the high level of inflation and would have been higher had not the government substituted CPI for RPI and that neither of these indices reflects the true rate of inflation for most pensioners because of the higher dependence on fuel than younger people.  They have also been eager to remind us that we should be grateful to them for continuing the winter fuel payment whilst we know that they have removed the additional amount that we had for the previous two years quite apart from the rate at which fuel price rises are eroding the value of the original payment.  Then there was the “granny tax” which we were told was simplifying the tax system, this is the system which has so much small print that if you are rich enough to employ an efficient accountant you will enjoy a much lower tax rate than an ordinary worker, and in the small print of a year ago the government promised to maintain the older person’s allowance in real terms throughout the parliament.  As pensioners we are well aware of what is going on but for the rest of the electorate hearing constant repetition of the partial truth they come to believe it to be the real picture.  In our system we might expect the opposition to pick up on this but they show no sign of interest.

It does seem that this country, in common with most of the developed world, has been living beyond its means and now we are told that we all have to share the pain of refinancing the banks but that the government will ensure that fairness is the key and “we are all in this together“.  My impression so far is that some are more in it than others and not necessarily those most able to afford it.  Nevertheless there is no reason that all pensioners should be exempt but the least we could expect is that there would be a serious attempt to find those of us who are in a strong enough position to accept a little belt tightening.  Instead we have a government seemingly intent on setting one section of society against another by giving false impressions and politicians in general more interested in point scoring than people.  Unfortunately they still make the decisions that 
affect our lives and so we just have keep on telling our MPs how it is in the real world and hope that one day someone will actually hear what is being said and take notice.
Postscript

Since writing the above two significant things have happened. First the government seem to have increased the campaign against pensioners in the sly way that politicians favour, someone, whom we are told is close to the PM, has a speech on means testing of pensioners benefits widely publicised despite the strong counter-arguments. Look out for more news of the rally and lobby of parliament being organised by the NPC against means testing, this is scheduled for October 31. If getting to London in person is difficult then please write to your MP close to the date repeating those counter-arguments. Secondly the government has finally published a white paper on care for the elderly containing both good and bad small items but simply puts off again the main question of how it is to be paid for and so the present unhappy situation continues.  Still no party seems prepared to have a “grown up” discussion on important but difficult issues.

Lloyd Wilson

“Hands off the bus pass!! Defend Universal Benefits”

As stated in Lloyd’s postscript the rally and lobby of Parliament is to take place on Wednesday, 31 October 2012  meeting at 1130 hours for the protest at George V statue, Old Palace Yard and then at 1300 hours the rally and lobby in Committee Room 14 of the House of Commons.  The UCU Eastern and Home Counties Retired Members’ Branch’s umbrella will be there!!
The wording reads “In recent weeks there have been a series of attacks against universal pensioner benefits, such as free bus travel and the winter fuel allowance.  Critics argue that pensioners have escaped the austerity measures at the expense of young people, when in reality the only ones who have escaped the cuts are the rich.”

Would be nice to see our branch well represented.
NPC
We have received petition sheets from the NPC which have to be returned to them no later than 1 October 2012 entitled “Hands off Pensioners’ Benefits”.  If anyone would like me to send them a sheet to get signatures I would be very pleased to do so.  The return address is on the sheets.
Called by the TUC and supported by NPC on 20 October a mass march and rally through central London in opposition to the government’s austerity measures under the title “The Future that Works”.  Further details will be sent out.
- : - : -
  

A PIECE FROM “LATER LIFE NEWSLETTER” ISSUED BY DEPARTMENT OF WORK AND PENSIONS.

Chip and signature cards – an alternative for those unable to use a PIN
The Payments Council’s consumer education campaign, PayYourWay.org.uk, is raising awareness of chip and signature cards.  This campaign follows an in-depth study that found a gap in knowledge about the cards amongst bank staff, retailers and consumers.  Research found that the people who could benefit from chip and signature cards largely don’t know they exist.

Contact your bank if you feel that a chip and signature card would be of benefit to you.

A DIFFERENT PERSPECTIVE OF NATIONAL CONGRESS
I felt our branch would like to have my thoughts on the Congress, as a first time delegate.
The train journey out (and back) with the branch chairman, was straightforward and comfortable.  We talked most of the way.  The Midland Hotel was magnificent – overawing with most helpful staff.  The back entrance led on to

Manchester Central, a conference centre that hosted the Congress – thoroughly professional and again,

Helpful staff. (I got to like Mancunians).
Directions to rooms, halls, were always made clear. It was a full timetable but business (central and fringe) always went ahead and I never felt under pressure.  Active but never frantic.
There was a conference dinner on Saturday night at the nearby Hilton - good food and conversation in a 

happy  atmosphere. I ducked the disco. 
The pack of congress papers we had been sent had to be married with the fuller and updated ones we were given on registering. This was an ongoing process and became easier with experience. Fringe meetings could be announced on the same day.  I got into the rhythm of understanding the gist of motions (with pro and con speeches) even though I didn't always get the detail.

It felt like sitting in parliament.  It had dignity. The Chair sometimes ran into complications (usually Terry

Head), sometimes under duress, but he would sort them out calmly.  I was most impressed by him, the General Secretary, Sally Hunt, as well.
In general, most people were easy to converse with although some of the more manic speakers, from floor or platform, were not.
I thought the incoming president had a gift for diffusing problems with humour. She reminded me of 

Harry Worth. 
The talk by the Colombian academic was informative and moving to the point of anguish.  It took us on to the world stage, where we should be and where I feel comfortable.

The stormy protest against the General Secretary's preoccupation with in-house matters (reduction in central committee numbers) began with a first evening fringe meeting ,becoming far less vocal by the last day, when

motions on that issue were debated. It impressed me - the way procedure brought strong dissent under control.
Thank you branch, for urging and enabling me to attend Congress when, as a new boy, I would have backed out and missed a demanding and enlarging experience.

 Roy (Batt)
PS.I was encouraged and surprised to learn that retired members are about 1 in 10 of the membership.  
- :  - : -

An email from Christine Cantell after I circulated the report of the meeting between Norman Baker, Transport Minister that the government were considering doubling up the bus pass and the Senior Railcard.

Christine said “I like to think it was our Branch that brought in the idea of amalgamating the bus pass and the rail fare deduction into a single pass – what do you think.”

NEXT MEETING

  

NEXT MEETING 

Please let me know if you are able to attend or not.  It would be lovely to have a good turn out.   I will try and let you know who the speaker is.   I emailed Head Office on 9 August.

Grace
OBITUARY
Professor Rosamond “Corky” McGuinness
Music historian and inspiring educator Professor Rosamond “Corky” McGuinness has died aged 82 after a celebrated teaching career.  

Born Bridgeport Connecticut in 1929 Corky studied at Vassar, Smith, Princeton and Cornell before moving to St Anne’s College Oxford and marrying philosopher Brian McGuinness.  Her intellectual formation came from work for Donald Grout and exchanges with Oliver Strunk and Lewis Lockwood.   She began with research on English Court Odes and developed an enduring interest in the musical life of London in the long 18th Century, 1660-1815 contributing to numerous collected studies. Her approach was innovative.  She recognised the value of newspapers and pamphlets as a source of data and, faced with a mass of source material not ordered for musicians, was an early adopter of computer use in Music History, beginning the enormous task of cataloguing musical references in London Journals, progressively making them available to scholars through a database funded by the Leverhulme Foundation.  Second she recognised the link between this musical life and publishing, revealing a commercialisation of music and the use of advertising and sales practices akin to those of today. She found an incessant hawking of new music and first performances in London often linked to royalty or the nobility (the celebrities of the times) in notices published close by advertisements for a range of music products beyond concerts:  the British Apollo published sheet music for songs in daily instalments and  offered free concert tickets for subscribers, the Daily Courant promoted aspirational self-help books from publishers suggesting that a knowledge of music was key to noble standing (alongside dancing and fencing which, newspaper advertisement show,  were often taught together for the wannabes).   These studies moved her out of simple music history into broader interdisciplinary eighteenth century studies.

Above all Corky was an educator.  She joined the music department at what was then Royal Holloway College University of London at its inception in 1970, first as lecturer later as professor and head of department – the first woman professor of Music in the UK - and was instrumental in building it up and broadening its approach into interdisciplinary courses.  She was active throughout London University, at Imperial, Kings and Goldsmith colleges. As an energetic woman and an American, Corky (nicknamed for a male news strip cartoon character from Gasoline Alley who shared her mischievous spirit) was irreverent and forceful, inspiring students to realise their potential and encouraging colleagues to move on from the (she felt) limited British church music tradition.  She believed in a practical demonstration of one’s values and hers were integrity and fairness.  She campaigned for rigorous examination and teaching standards, acting extensively as external examiner at other institutions and engaging with Government initiatives such as the Higher Education Funding Council.  She also advocated and introduced entry procedure that did not rely simply on A level results and references but on testing the real potential of the individual through bespoke examinations, performance and interview.  Many late developers or candidates with unrecognised promise were spotted and brought on successfully as a result.

After retirement Corky remained external examiner at the Guildhall School of Music and Drama and was awarded an honorary fellowship.  She was committed to giving every young performer a hearing.  In the early 1950s she had shown promise as a pianist but a sudden loss of sight, which she battled against for the rest of her life, cut that short.

Corky’s politics were influenced by the practical activism of her women teachers, the optimism of 1940s America and her liberal Judaism.  She believed in the personal practice of social justice and the value of the individual and left no one she met untouched whatever their social standing.  She felt a strong obligation to contribute to society by volunteering.  This began with refugees from Hungary in 1956 and, in UK, included supporting the police after race riots in London by acting as a lay visitor to monitor the treatment of prisoners, visiting those detained in Broadmoor mental hospital or the dying in hospices or, latterly, working for US and UK charities that feed those suffering as a result of HIV/Aids most notably Project Open Hand in San Francisco which she was doing a month before her death.  

She is survived by two ex-husbands, four daughters and one son.

A celebration of her life will be held at the Senate House, London University on 25 May 2012 at 1600.
Professor R Z C McGuinness died on 16 March 2012.
Obituary supplied by her son-in-law, John Gilbert.
I was notified that Mr J Guest of Lowestoft died in November 2011.

Reported by NPC
UK pensioners are the poorest in Europe.

British pensioners are among Europe’s poorest, according to the latest figures from the Office for National Statistics (ONS).

More than two million older people are at risk of poverty and the UK is ranked fourth from bottom out of 27 European countries ahead of just Cyprus, Bulgaria and Spain.

More than one in five (21.4%) of older British people were classed as being at risk of poverty in 2010, significantly higher than the EU average of 15.9%.

The lowest figures were in Hungary (4.1%), the Netherlands and Luxembourg (both 5.9%).

Norman Jemison, NPC Vice President said “For years the state pension has been allowed to wither on the vine, in the hope that company pension schemes would make up the shortfall, but that policy is now unravelling fast.”

The NPC is arguing that any new plans to pay a state pension of £140 a week to future pensioners must also be applied to those existing pensioners, particularly women, who currently get less than that amount.

The white paper on pensions is expected later this year.
Just a reminder about ICE (In case of emergency).  If you enter the name of the person you would want to be contacted if you were taken ill or in an accident, put ICE before their name.  Paramedics check mobiles to see if this is shown and know immediately who to contact.
The idea was thought up by a paramedic.

You could put several and put 1, 2 or 3 after the ICE.

If you have any news or information that you would like to pass on – an article or story even – please let me have it and I will save it for the next newsletter.
Grace

If you wish to join the Eastern and Home Counties Retired Members’ Branch

contact Grace Everson by:

email grace.everson@phonecoop.coop
Telephone: 01223 208915

Address: 189 Ermine Way, Arrington, Cambridgeshire, SG8 0AY

      Branch Officers:

      Chair: Robin King  rubecularex@yahoo.co.uk
      Vice Chair: John Rose: john.rose@talktalk.com
      Minute Sec: Lloyd Wilson Wilson.l13@sky.com
       Secretary and Treasurer: Grace Everson (as above)






UCU EASTERN AND HOME COUNTIES RETIRED MEMBERS’ BRANCH


meeting


WEDNESDAY, 12 SEPTEMBER 2012


AT 1400 – 1600 hours


AT MICHAELHOUSE CENTRE , ST MICHAEL’S CHURCH, 


TRINITY STREET, CAMBRIDGE CB2 1SU


A G E N D A


Attendance


Apologies


Minutes of the meeting (7 March 2012 )(Copies will be available)


4		Matters arising


		5 (ii) NPC affiliation fee


6 Newsletter


5		Reports


  		(i) UCU Regional meeting


		(ii) SERTUC Pensioners Network


6		      Congress Report


7		  	      Rally and lobby 31 October 2012


8 		      Petition from NPC “Hands off           Pensioners’ Benefits”


9	                 Nomination to SERTUC                    		      report		      


10                        Speaker from newly elected                               Presidential team on Retired Members





Grace Everson


Secretary





There is a café in the church with good food.  You will be able to claim some expenses
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